
 

Hon. Byron W. Brown, Chairman of the Board • Dennis Penman, Vice Chairman • Brandye Merriweather, President                                                                                   

Rebecca Gandour, Executive Vice President • Mollie Profic, Treasurer • Atiqa Abidi, Assistant Treasurer • Kevin J. Zanner, Secretary  

 

 

Buffalo Urban Development Corporation 
95 Perry Street 
Suite 404 
Buffalo, New York 14203  
phone: 716-856-6525 
fax: 716-856-6754 Buffalo Urban Development Corporation 

web: buffalourbandevelopment.com  

    

 

BUDC Downtown Committee 

Wednesday, December 15, 2021 

Via Conference Call 

12:00 Noon 

 

Agenda 

1. Approval of Minutes from August 18, 2021 (Action)(Encl.) 

2. Ralph C. Wilson, Jr. Centennial Park – Gardiner & Theobald CD Phase Cost Estimate (Action)(Encl.) 

3. Ralph C. Wilson, Jr. Centennial Park - Gardiner & Theobald Contract Extension Amendment 
(Action)(Encl.) 

4. Ralph C. Wilson, Jr. Centennial Park – General Update (Informational) 

5. Buffalo’s Race of Place – General Update (Informational) 

6. BBRP Loan Program – General Update (Informational) 

7. Queen City Pop Up – General Update (Informational) 

8. Partner Updates (Informational) 

9. Adjournment (Action) 
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Minutes of the Meeting  
of the 

Downtown Committee  
of 

Buffalo Urban Development Corporation 
 

City Hall – Room 209 
 

August 18, 2021 
12:00 p.m. 

 
 
 Committee Members Present:  Committee Members Absent: 
 

   Trina Burruss 
   Michael Finn  
   Darby Fishkin 
   Amanda Mays  
   Brendan R. Mehaffy (Committee Chair)  
   Kimberley Minkel  
    

   James W. Comerford 
   Dottie Gallagher 
   Darius G. Pridgen 
 

 Officers Present: 
 

Brandye Merriweather, President 
Kevin J. Zanner, Secretary 

 
Guests Present: Tuona Batchelor, Erie County Department of Environment & Planning; Debra 
Chernoff, Manager of Planning, Buffalo Place; Alexis Florczak, Hurwitz & Fine, P.C.; Trevor Griffis, 
Special Project Manager, Buffalo Urban Renewal Agency; Art Hall, BUDC Senior Project Manager; Dan 
Leonard, Wendel; and Antonio Parker, Project Manager, BUDC. 

 

1.0 Roll Call: The meeting was called to order at 12:09 p.m. A quorum of the Committee was present.  
 

2.0 Approval of Minutes of the June 16, 2021 Meeting – The minutes of June 16, 2021 meeting of 
the Downtown Committee were presented. Ms. Minkel made a motion to approve the meeting minutes. 
The motion was seconded by Ms. Burruss and unanimously carried (6-0-0).   
 

3.0 Buffalo’s Race for Place – Ellicott Node Concept Plan Review – Ms. Merriweather introduced 
Dan Leonard of Wendel Companies for a presentation regarding the Ellicott Node Concept Plan. Mr. 
Leonard provided an overview of the planning process. Wendel described the plan making process and 
input received from various groups. A map of the Ellicott Street corridor was presented to identify the 
geographic scope of the plan, which includes Ellicott Street between Goodell and Swan streets. One 
focus of the plan is streetscape enhancements to the intersections within the project area. These are 
intended to complement other development opportunities and help create a vibrant urban neighborhood. 
Mr. Leonard outlined proposed intersection improvements within the project area, including 
recommendations for changes to the five-way intersection at Broadway and Ellicott.  Mr. Leonard noted 
that cost estimates for these improvements will be included in the final document that is expected to be 
released in September. A question-and-answer session followed Mr. Leonard’s presentation, with 
Committee members offering positive and supportive feedback on the plan.   
 

4.0 Ralph C. Wilson, Jr. Centennial Park – SJB Contract Amendment – Ms. Merriweather 
presented the August 18, 2021 memorandum to the Committee regarding a proposed amendment to 
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the due diligence services agreement with SJB Services, Inc. for the Centennial Park project. She noted 
that the amendment was discussed with the BUDC Board at the July 27, 2021 meeting, but was not 
voted on due to the lack of a quorum. In the interim, BUDC asked SJB Services to proceed with the work 
in order to avoid delaying the project. Ms. Minkel made a motion to recommend that the Board of 
Directors: (i) ratify the authorization to proceed with necessary and timely due diligence work; (ii) approve 
an amendment to the agreement with SJB Services, Inc. for an amount not to exceed $92,500 for 
additional due diligence services in support of the Centennial Park project; and (iii) authorize the BUDC 
President or Executive Vice President to take such actions as are necessary to implement the 
authorization. The motion was seconded by Mr. Finn and unanimously carried (6-0-0). 

 

5.0 Ralph C. Wilson, Jr. Centennial Park – Edith Wilson and Linda Bodgan Garden & Tennis 
Fund of the Community Foundation for Southeast Michigan Award – Ms. Merriweather 
reviewed the August 18, 2021 memorandum to the Committee regarding a $300,000 grant award from 
the Edith Wilson and Linda Bodgan Garden and Tennis Fund of the Community Foundation for 
Southeast Michigan.  These grant funds will be used to support capital construction of Centennial Park, 
including seasonal plantings, irrigation and development of the Edith Wilson and Linda Bodgan Garden. 
Mr. Finn made a motion to recommend that the Board of Directors: (i) accept the $300,000 grant award 
from the Edith Wilson and Linda Bodgan Garden and Tennis Fund of the Community Foundation for 
Southeast Michigan; and (ii) authorize the BUDC President or Executive Vice President to take such 
actions as are necessary to implement this authorization. The motion was seconded by Ms. Burruss and 
unanimously carried (6-0-0). 

 
6.0 Ralph C. Wilson, Jr. Centennial Park – General Update – Ms. Merriweather presented a general 

update regarding the Centennial Park project. Antonio Parker has joined the team as Project Manager 
for Centennial Park and is also assisting with items relating to Race for Place. Work on Centennial Park 
is moving forward and remains on track. 

 
7.0 Buffalo’s Race for Place – General Update – Ms. Merriweather presented an update regarding 

Buffalo’s Race for Place. Several teams that submitted proposals for the Mohawk Ramp RFP have been 
interviewed. Ms. Merriweather commented on the overall good quality of the proposals. BUDC is also 
working with the City of Buffalo on two CFA requests relating to the public realm plan for the waterfront 
and the first phase of the Fireman’s Park project. The entertainment district construction project 
continues to move forward. 

 
8.0 BBRP Loan Program – General Update – Ms. Merriweather reported on potential modifications 

to the BBRP loan program. Discussions are ongoing with the Office of Strategic Planning regarding how 
to best position the program to assist transformational projects that align with Race for Place goals.  

 
9.0 Partner Updates – Ms. Chernoff reported on the Farmers’ Market and the weekly Thursday & Main 

concert series at Fountain Plaza. She also provided updates on the status of projects utilizing Main 
Street Grant program funding and the Better Buffalo Fund. 

 
10.0 Adjournment – There being no further business to come before the Downtown Committee, upon 

motion made by Ms. Minkel, seconded by Ms. Fishkin and unanimously carried, the August 18, 2021 
meeting of the Downtown Committee was adjourned at 1:04 p.m. 
 
 

        Respectfully submitted,    

 
        ___________________________ 
        Kevin J. Zanner 

Secretary 
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Item 2 

 

MEMORANDUM 
 

TO:  BUDC Downtown Committee    

 

FROM: Antonio Parker, Project Manager 

 

SUBJECT: Ralph C. Wilson, Jr. Centennial Park – Gardiner & Theobald Construction 

Document Phase Cost Estimate  

 

DATE:  December 15, 2021 

             

 

On November 26, 2019, the BUDC Board of Directors approved an initial design phase contract 

in the amount of $884,000 with Gardiner and Theobald Inc. for project and cost management 

services (the “Agreement”) for the redevelopment of Ralph C. Wilson Jr. Centennial Park (the 

“Project”). The Agreement provided for one (1) cost estimate at 50 percent Design Development 

as part of the base scope of work and requires additional cost estimates to be billed as additional 

services.  

 

Gardiner and Theobald has submitted a change order request, which has been reviewed by BUDC 

and the City of Buffalo, to provide a cost estimate at 50 percent Construction Document phase in 

the amount of $50,000, which would include an analysis of costs, budgets and recommendations 

for value engineering if needed (the “CD Cost Estimate”). As the Project moves forward towards 

construction, the CD Cost Estimate will be necessary to ensure the Project is completed within the 

current budget. Funding for this change order has already been secured through the previously 

awarded Ralph C. Wilson, Jr. Foundation Grant Agreement # 6 that was approved by the Board 

on March 30, 2021. 

 

ACTION:  

 

I am requesting that the BUDC Downtown Committee recommend that the Board of Directors (i) 

approve an amendment to the Agreement in order for Gardiner and Theobald to provide the CD 

Cost Estimate in the amount of $50,000. 
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Item 3 

 

MEMORANDUM 
 

TO:  BUDC Downtown Committee    

 

FROM: Antonio Parker, Project Manager 

 

SUBJECT: Ralph C. Wilson, Jr. Centennial Park – Gardiner & Theobald Contract 

Extension Amendment  

 

DATE:  December 15, 2021 

             

 

On November 26, 2019, the BUDC Board of Directors approved the selection of Gardiner and 

Theobald Inc. as project manager for the Ralph C. Wilson, Jr. Centennial Park project (the 

“Project”) and an initial contract through December 2021 for Gardiner and Theobald’s project and 

cost management services through the construction documents phase (the “Agreement”). The cost 

for the initial engagement was in the amount of $884,000 and was paid with funding from the 

Ralph C. Wilson, Jr. Foundation Grant Agreement #1. 

 

As we near the expiration of the initial contract and move into the construction phase of the Project, 

an amendment to the agreement in the amount of $1,885,000 is needed in order for Gardiner and 

Theobald to continue its services through the procurement and construction phases of the Project. 

Gardiner and Theobald’s scope of work for its continued project management services will include 

services through the bid and contractual, construction, post construction, and final accounting 

phases of the Project. The contract is anticipated to start January 1, 2022 and would be fully funded 

through the Ralph C. Wilson, Jr. Foundation Grant Agreement# 6 that was approved by the BUDC 

Board on March 30, 2021. 

  

ACTION:  

 

I am requesting that the BUDC Downtown Committee recommend that the Board of Directors: (i) 

approve the amendment to the Agreement to extend Gardiner & Theobald’s project and cost 

management services through the procurement and construction phases of the Ralph C. Wilson, 

Jr. Centennial Park project in the amount of $1,885,000. 
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